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     …Tom Sawyer, he hunted me up and said he was going to start a band of robbers, and I might join if I 
would go back to the widow and be respectable.  So I went back. 
     The widow she cried over me, and called me a poor lost lamb, and she called me a lot of other names, 
too, but she never meant no harm by it.  She put me in them new clothes again, and I couldn’t do nothing 
but sweat and sweat, and feel all cramped up.  Well, then, the old thing commenced again.  The widow 
rung a bell for supper, and you had to come to time.  When you got to the table you couldn’t go right to 
eating, but you had to wait for the widow to tuck down her head and grumble a little over the victuals, 
though there warn’t really anything the matter with them.  That is, nothing only everything was cooked by 
itself.  In a barrel of odds and ends it is different; things get mixed up, and the juice kind of swaps around, 
and the things go better. 
     After supper she got out her book and learned me about Moses and the Bulrushers; and I was in a sweat 
to find out all about him; but by-and-by she let it out that Moses had been dead a considerable long time; so 
then I didn’t care no more about him; because I don’t take no stock in dead people. 
     Pretty soon I wanted to smoke, and asked the widow to let me.  But she wouldn’t.  She said it was a 
mean practice and wasn’t clean, and I must try to not do it any more.  That is just the way with some 
people.  They get down on a thing when they don’t know nothing about it.  Here she was a bothering about 
Moses, which was no kind to her, and no use to anybody, being gone, you see, yet finding a power of fault 
with me for doing a thing that had some good in it.  And she took snuff too; of course that was all right, 
because she done it herself. 
     Her sister, Miss Watson, a tolerable slim old maid, with goggles on, had just come to live with her, and 
took a set at me now, with a spelling-book.  She worked me middling hard for about an hour, and then the 
widow made her ease up.  I couldn’t stood it much longer.  Then for an hour it was deadly dull, and I was 
fidgety.  Miss Watson would say, “Don’t put your feet up there, Huckleberry;” and “don’t scrunch up like 
that, Huckleberry—set up straight;” and pretty soon she would say; “Don’t gap and stretch like that, 



Huckleberry—why don’t you try to behave?”  Then she told me all about the bad place, and I said I wished 
I was there.  She got mad, then, but I didn’t mean no harm.  All I wanted was to go somewheres; all I 
wanted was a change, I warn’t particular.  She said it was wicked to say what I said; said she wouldn’t say 
it for the whole world; she was going to live so as to go to the good place. Well, I couldn’t see no 
advantage in going where she was going, so I made up my mind I wouldn’t try for it.  But I never said so, 
because it would only make trouble, and wouldn’t do no good. 
     Now she had got a start, and she went on and told me all about the good place.  She said all a body 
would have to do there was to go around all day long with a harp and sing, forever and ever.  So I didn’t 
think much of it.  But I never said so.  I asked her if she reckoned Tom Sawyer would go there, and, she 
said, not by a considerable sight.  I was glad about that, because I wanted him and me to be together…. 
 
     Everybody said it was a real beautiful oath, and asked Tom if he got it out of his own head.  He said, 
some of it, but the rest was out of pirate books, and robber books, and every gang that was high-toned had 
it.  Some thought it would be good to kill the families of boys that told the secrets.  Tom said it was a good 
idea, so he took a pencil and wrote it in.  Then Ben Rogers says: 
     “Here’s Huck Finn, he hain’t got no family—what you going to do ‘bout him?” 
     “Well, hain’t he got a father?” says Tom Sawyer. 
     “Yes, he’s got a father, but you can’t never find him, these days.  He used to lay drunk with the hogs in 
the tanyard, but he hain’t been seen in these parts for a year or more.” 
     They talked it over, and they was going to rule me out, because they said every boy must have a familiy 
or somebody to kill, or else it wouldn’t be fair and square for the others.  Well, nobody could think of 
anything to do—everybody was stumped, and set still. I was most ready to cry; but all at once I thought of a 
way, and so I offered them Miss Watson—they could kill her.  Everybody said: 
     “Oh, she’ll do, she’ll do.  That’s all right.  Huck can come in.” 
     Then they all stuck a pin in their fingers to get blood to sign with, and I made my mark on the paper. 
     “Now,” says Ben Rogers, “what’s the line of business of this Gang?” 
     “Nothing only robbery and murder,” Tom said. 
     “But who are we going to rob? Houses—or cattle or—“ 
     “Stuff! Stealing cattle and such things ain’t robbery, it’s burglary,” says Tom Sawyer. “We ain’t 
burglers.  That ain’t no sort of style.  We are highwaymen.  We stop stages and carriages on the road, with 
masks on, and kill the people and take their watches and money.” 
     “Must we always kill the people?” 
     “Oh, certainly.  It’s best.  Some authorities think different, but mostly it’s considered best to kill them.  
Except some that you bring to the cave here and keep them till they’re ransomed.” 
     “Ransomed?  What’s that?” 
     “I don’t know.  But that’s what they do.  I’ve seen it in books; and so of course that’s what we’ve got to 
do.” 
     “But how can we do it if we don’t know what it is?” 
     “Why blame it all, we’ve got to do it.  Don’t I tell you it’s in the books?  Do you want to go to doine 
different from what’s in the books, and get things all muddled up?” 
     “Oh, that’s all very fine to say, Tom Sawyer, but how in the nation are these fellows going to be 
ransomed if we don’t know how to do it to them? That’s the thing I want to get at.  Now what do you 
reckon it is?” 
     “Well, I don’t know.  But per’aps if we keep them till they’re ransomed, it means that we keep them till 
they’re dead.” 
     “Now, that’s something like.  That’ll answer.  Why couldn’t you said that before?  We’ll keep them till 
they’re ransomed to death—and a bothersome lot they’ll be, too, eating up everything and always trying to 
get loose.” 
     “How you talk, Ben Rogers.  How can they get loose when there’s a guard over them, ready to shoot 
them down it they move a peg?” 
     “A guard.  Well, that is good.  So somebody’s got to set up all night and never get any sleep, just so as 
to watch them.  I think that’s foolishness.  Why can’t a body take a club and ransom them as soon as they 
get here?…  Say—do we kill the women, too?” 
     “Well, Ben Rogers, if I was as ignorant as you I wouldn’t let on.  Kill the women?  No—nobody ever 
saw anything in the books like that.  You fetch them to the cave, and you’re always as polite as pie to them, 
and by-and-by they fall in love with you and never want to go home any more.” 



     “Well, if that’s the way, I’m agreed, but I don’t take no stock in it.  Mighty soon we’ll have the cave so 
cluttered up with women, and fellows waiting to be ransomed, that there won’t be no place for the robbers.  
But go ahead, I ain’t got nothing to say.” 
     Little Tommy Barnes was asleep, now, and when they waked him up he was scared, and cried, and said 
he wanted to go home to his ma, and didn’t want to be a robber any more. 
     So they all made fun of him, and called him cry-baby, and that made him mad, and he said he would go 
straight and tell all the secrets.  But Tom give him five cents to keep quiet, and said we would all go home 
and meet next week and rob somebody and kill some people. 
     Ben Rogers said he couldn’t get out much, only Sundays, and so he wanted to begin next Sunday; but all 
the boys said it would be wicked to do it on Sunday…. 
 
     Miss Watson she took me in the closet and prayed, but nothing come of it.  She told me to pray every 
day, and whatever I asked for I would get it.  But it warn’t so.  It tried it.  Once I got a fish-line, but no 
hooks.  It warn’t any good to me without hooks.  I tried for the hooks three or four times, but somehow I 
couldn’t make it work…. 
     I set down, one time, back in the woods, and had a long think about it.  I says to myself, if a body can 
get anything they pray for, why don’t Deacon Winn get back the money he lost on pork?  Why can’t the 
widow get back her silver snuff-box that was stole?  Why can’t Miss Watson fat up?  No, says I to myself, 
there ain’t nothing in it.  I went and told the widow about it, and she said the thing a body could get by 
praying for it was “spiritual gifts.”  This was too many for me, but she told me what she meant—I must 
help other people, and do everything I could for other people, and look out for them all the time, and never 
think about myself.  This was including Miss Watson, as I took it.  I went out in the woods and turned it 
over in my mind along time, but I couldn’t see no advantage about it—except for the other people—so at 
last I reckoned I wouldn’t worry about it any more, but just let it go…. 
 
     We played robber now and then about a month, and then I resigned.  All the boys did.  We hadn’t 
robbed nobody, we hadn’t killed any people, but only just pretended.  We used to hop out of the woods and 
go charging down on hog-drivers and women in carts taking garden stuff to market… Tom Sawyer called 
the hogs “ingots,” and he called the turnips and stuff “julery” and we would go to the cave and pow-wow 
over what we had done and how many people we had killed…. He said we must slick up our swords and 
guns, and get ready.  He never could go after even a turnip-cart but he must have the swords and guns all 
scoured up for it; though they was only lath and broom-sticks, and you might scour at them till you rotted 
and then they warn’t worth a mouthful of ashes more than what they was before…. 
     I didn’t see no di’monds, and I told Tom Sawyer so.  He said there was loads of them there, anyway; 
and he said there was A-rabs there, too, and elephants and things.  I said, why couldn’t we see them, then?  
He said if I warn’t so ignorant, but had read a book called “Don Quixote,” I would know without asking.  
He said it was all done by enchantment.  He said there was hundreds of soldiers there, and elephants and 
treasure, and so on, but we had enemies which he called magicians, and they had turned the whole thing 
into an infant Sunday school, just out of spite.  I said, all right, then the thing for us to do was to go for the 
magicians.  Tom Sawyer said I was a numbskull. 
     “Why,” says he, “a magician could call up a lot of genies, and they would hash you up like nothing 
before you could say Jack Robinson.  They are as tall as a tree and as big around as a church. 
     “Well,” I says, “s’pose we got some genies to help us—can’t we lick the other crowd then?” 
     “How you going to get them?” 
     “I don’t know.  How do they get them?” 
     “Why they rub an old tin lamp or an iron ring, and then the genies come tearing in… They belong to 
whoever rubs the lamp or the ring, and they’ve got to do whatever he says.  If he tells them to build a 
palace forty miles long, out of di-monds…they’ve got to do it before sun-up the next morning, too.  And 
more—they’ve got to waltz that palace around over the country wherever you want it, you understand.” 
     “Well,” says I, “I think they are a pack of flatheads for not keeping the palace themselves ‘stead of 
fooling them away like that.  And what’s more—if I was one of them I would see a man in Jericho before I 
would drop my business and come to him for the rubbing of an old tin lamp.” 
     “How you talk, Huck Finn. Why, you’d have to come when he rubbed it, whether you wanted to or not.” 
     “What, and I as high as a tree and as big as a church?  All right, then; I would come; but I lay I’d make 
that man climb the highest tree there was in the country.” 



     “Shucks, it ain’t no use to talk to you, Huck Finn.  You don’t seem to know anything, somehow—
perfect sap-head.” 
     I thought all this over for two or three days, and then I reckoned I would see if there was anything in it.  
I got an old tin lamp and an iron ring and went out in the woods and rubbed and rubbed till I sweat like an 
Injun, calculating to build a palace and sell it; but it warn’t no use, none of the genies come.  So then I 
judge that all that stuff was only just one of Tom Sawyer’s lies.  I reckoned he believed in the A-rabs and 
the elephants, but as for me I think different.  It had all the marks of a Sunday School…. 
 
     Miss Watson’s nigger, Jim, had a hair-ball as big as your fist, which had been took out of the fourth 
stomach of an ox, and he used to do magic with it.  He said there was a spirit inside of it, and it knowed 
everything. So I went to him that night an told him pap was here again, for I found his tracks in the snow…. 
Jim got out his hair-ball…. Jim got down on his knees and put his ear against it and listened.  But it warn’t 
no use; he said it wouldn’t alk.  He said sometimes it wouldn’t talk without money.  I told him I had an old 
slick counterfeit quarter that warn’t no good because the brass showed through the silver a little, and it 
wouldn’t pass nohow, even if the brass didn’t show…. I said it was pretty bad money, but maybe the hair-
ball would take it, because maybe it wouldn’t know the difference.  Jim smelt it, and bit it, and rubbed it, 
and said he would manage so the hair-ball would think it was good.  He said he would split open a raw Irish 
potato and stick the quarter in between and keep it there all night, and next morning you couldn’t see no 
brass, and it wouldn’t feel greasy no more, and so anybody in town would take it in a minute, let alone a 
bahir-ball.  Well, I knowed a potato would do that, before, but I had forgot it…. 
 
     The judge and the widow went to law to get the court to take me away from [Pap] and let one of them be 
my guardian; but it was a new judge that had just come, and he didn’t know the old man; so he said courts 
mustn’t interfere and separate families if they could help it… That pleased the old man till he couldn’t rest.  
He said he’d cowhide me till I was black and blue if I didn’t raise some money for him.  I borrowed three 
dollars from Judge Thatcher, and pap took it and got drunk and went a-blowing around and cussing and 
whooping and carrying on; and he kept it up all over town, with a tin pan, till most midnight; then they 
jailed him, and next day they had him before court, and jailed him again for a week… 
     When he got out the new judge said he was agoing to make a man of him.  So he took him to his own 
house, and dressed him up clean and nice, and had him to breakfast and dinner and supper with the family, 
and was just old pie to him, so to speak.  And after supper he talked to him about temperance and such 
things till the old man cried, and said he’d been a fool, and fooled away his life; but he was agoing to turn 
over a new leaf and be a man nobody wouldn’t be ashamed of, and he hoped the judge would help him and 
not look down on him.  The judge said he could hug him for them words; so he cried, and his wife she cried 
again’ pap said he’d been a man that had always been misunderstood before, and the judge said he believed 
it.  The old man said that what a man wanted that was down, was sympathy; and the judge said it was so; so 
they cried again.  And when it was bedtime, the old man rose up and held out his hand, and says: 
     “Look at it gentlemen, and ladies all; take ahold of it; shake it.  There’s a hand that was the hand of a 
hog; but it ain’t so no more; it’s the hand of am an that’s started in on a new life, and ‘ll die before he’ll go 
back.  You mark them words—don’t forget I said them.  It’s a clean hand now; shake it—don’t be afeard.” 
     So they shook it, one after the other, all around, and cried.  The judge’s wife she kissed it.  Then the old 
man he signed a pledge—made his mark.  The judge said it was the holiest time on record, or something 
like that.  Then they tucked the old man into a beautiful room, which was the spare room, and in the night 
sometime he got powerful thirsty and clumb out onto the porch-roof and slid down a stanchion and traded 
his new coat for a jug of forty-rod, and clumb back again and had a good old time; and towards daylight he 
crawled out again, drunk as a fiddler, and rolled off the porch and broke his left arm in two places and was 
most froze to death when somebody found him after sun-up.  And when they come to look at that spare 
room, they had to take sounding before they could navigate it. 
     The judge he felt kind of sore.  He said he reckoned a body could reform the old man with a shot-gun, 
maybe, but he didn’t know no other way…. 
 
     Pap always said, take a chicken when you get a chance, because if you don’t want him yourself you can 
easy find somebody that does, and a good deed ain’t ever forgot.  I never see Pap when he didn’t want the 
chicken himself, but that is what he used to say, anyway.  Mornings, before daylight, I slipped into corn 
fields and borrowed a watermelon, or a mushmelon, or a punkin, or some new corn, or things of that kind.  
Pap always said it warn’t no harm to borrow things, if you was meaning to pay them back, sometime; but 



the widow said it warn’t anything but a soft name for stealing, and no decent body would do it.  Jim said he 
reckoned the widow was partly right and pap was partly right; so the best way would be fore us to pick out 
two or three things from the list and say we wouldn’t borrow them any more—then he reckoned it wouldn’t 
be no harm to borrow the others.  So we talked it over all one night, drifting along down the river, trying to 
make up our minds whether to drop the watermelons, or the cantelopes, or the mushmelons, or what.  But 
towards daylight we got it all settle satisfactory and concluded to drop crabapples and p’simmons.  We 
warn’t feeling just right, before that, but it was all comfortable now.  I was glad the way it come out, too, 
because crabapples ain’t ever good, and the p’simmons wouldn’t be ripe for two or three months yet…. 
 
     We laid off all the afternoon in the woods talking, and me reading books, and having a general good 
time…. I read considerable to Jim about kings, and dukes, and earls, and such, and how gaudy they 
dressed, and how much style they put on, and called each other your majesty, and your grace, and your 
lordship, and so on, ‘stead of mister; and Jim’s eyes bugged out, and he was interested.  He says: 
     “I didn’ know dey was so many un um. I hain’t heard ‘bout none un um, skasely, but ole King 
Sollermon, onless you counts dem kings dat’s in a pack er k’yards.  How much do a king git?” 
     “Get?” I says; “why, they get a thousand dollars a month if they want it; they can have just asm uch as 
they want; everything belongs to them.” 
     “Ain’ dat gay?  En what dey got to do, Huck?” 
     “They don’t do nothing!  Why how you talk.  They just set around.” 
     “No—is dat so?” 
     “Of course it is.  They just set around.  Except maybe when there’s a war; then they go to the war.  But 
other times they just lazy around; or go hawking—just hawking and sp—  Sh!—d’you hear a noise?” 
     We skipped out and looked; but it wasn’t nothing but the flutter of a steamboat’s wheel, away down 
coming around the point, so we come back. 
     “Yes,” says I, “and other times, when things is dull, they fuss with the parlyment; and if everybody 
don’t go just so he whacks their heads off.  But mostly they hang round the harem.” 
     “Roun’ de which?” 
     “Harem.” 
     “What’s de harem?” 
     “The place where he keep his wives.  Don’t you know about the harem?  Solomon had one; he had 
about a million wives.” 
     “Why, yes, dat’s so; I— I’d done forgot it.  A harem’s a bo’d’n-house, I reck’n.  Mos’ likely dey has 
rackety times in de nussery.  En I reck’n de wives quarrels considable; en dat ‘crease de racket.  Yit dey say 
Sollerman de wises’ man dat ever live.’  I doan’ take no stock in dat.  Bekase why: would a wise man want 
to live in de mids’ er sich a blimblammin’ all the time?  No—‘deed he wouldn’t.  A wise man ‘ud take en 
buil’ a biler-factry; en den he could shet down de biler-factry when he want to res’.” 
     “Well, but he was the wisest man, anyway; because the widow she told me so, her own self.” 
     “I doan k’yer what de widder say, he warn’t no wise man, nuther.  He had some er de dad-fetchedes’ 
ways I ever see.  Does you know ‘bout dat chile dat he ‘us gwyne to chop in two?” 
     “Yes, the wido told me all about it.” 
     “Well, den!  Warn’ dat de beatnes’ notion in de worl’?  You jes’ take en look at it a minute.  Dah’s the 
stump, dah—dat’s one er de women; heah’s you—dat’s de yuther one; I’s Sollermun; en dish-yer dollar 
bill’s de chile.  Bofe un you claims it.  What does I do?  Does I shin aroun’ mongs’ de neighbors en fine out 
which un you de bill do b’long to, en han’ it over to de right one, all safe en soun’, de way dat anybody sat 
had any gumption would?  No—I take en whack de bill in two, en give half un it to you, en de yuther half 
to de yuther woman.  Dat’s de way Sollerman was gwyne to do wid de chile.  Now I want to ast you: 
what’s de use er dat half a bill?—can’t buy noth’n wid it.  En what use is a half a chile?  I would’n give a 
dern for a million un um.” 
     “But hang it, Jim, you’ve clean missed the point—blame it, you’ve missed it a thousand mile.” 
     “Who?  Me?  Go ‘long.  Doan’ talk to me ‘bout yo’ pints.  I reck’n I knows sense when I sees it; en dey 
ain’ no sense in sich doin’s as dat.  De ‘spute warn’t ‘bout a half a chile, de ‘spute was ‘bout a whole child’ 
en de man dat think he kin settle a ‘spute ‘bout a whole chile wid half a child, doan’ know enough to come 
in out’n de rain.  Doan’ talk to me ‘bout Sollerman, Huck.  I knows him by de back.” 
     “But I tell you you don’t get the point.” 
     “Blame de pint!  I reck’n I knows what I knows.  En mine you, de real pint is down furder—it’s down 
deeper.  It lays in de way Sollerman was raised.  You take a man dat’s got on’y one er two chillen; is dat 



man gwyne to be waseful o’ chillen?  No, he ain’t; he can’t ‘ford it.  He know how to value ‘em.  But you 
take a man dat’s got ‘bout five million chillen runnin’ roun’ de house, en it’s diffunt.  He as soon chop a 
chile in two as a cat.  Dey’s plenty mo’.  A chile er two, mo’ er less, warn’t no conskens to Sollerman, dad 
fetch him!” 
     I never see such a nigger.  If he got a notion in his head once, there warn’t no getting it out again.  He 
was the most down on Solomon of any nigger I ever see.  So I went to talking about other kings, and let 
Solomon slide.  I told about Louis Sixteenth that got his head cut off in France long time ago; and about his 
little boy the dolphin, that would a been a king, but they took and shut him up in jail, and some say he died 
there. 
     “Po’ little chap.” 
     “But some says he got out and got away, and come to America.” 
     “Dat’s good!  But he’ll be pooty lonesome—dey ain’ no kings here, is dey, Huck.” 
     “No.” 
     “Den he cain’t git no situation.  What he gwyne to do?” 
     “Well, I don’t know.  Some of them gets on the police, and some of them learns people how to talk 
French.” 
     “Why, Huck, doan’ de French people talk de same way we does?” 
     “No, Jim; you couldn’t understand a word they said—not a single word.” 
     “Well, now, I be ding-busted!  How do dat come?” 
     “I don’t know; but it’s so.  I got some of their jabber out of a book.  Spose a man was to come to you 
and say Polly-voo-franzy—what would you think?” 
     “I wouldn’ think nuff’n; I’d take en bust him over de head.  Dat is, if he warn’t white.  I wouldn’t ‘low 
no nigger to call me dat.” 
     “Shucks, it ain’t calling you anything.  It’s only saying do you know how to talk French.” 
     “Well, den, why couldn’t he say it?” 
     “Why, he is a–saying it.  That’s a Frenchman’s way of saying it.” 
     “Well, it’s a blame ridicklous way, en I doan’ want to hear no mo’ ‘bout it.  Dey ain’ no sense in it.” 
     “Looky here, Jim; does a cat talk like we do?” 
     “No, a cat don’t.” 
     “Well, does a cow?” 
     “No, a cow don’t nuther.” 
     “Does a cat talk like a cow, or a cow talk like a cat?” 
     “No, dey don’t.” 
     “It’s natural and right for ‘em to talk different from each other, ain’t it?” 
     “’Course.” 
     “And ain’t it natural and right for a cat and a cow to talk different from us?” 
     “Why, mos’ sholy it is.” 
     “Well, then, why ain’t it natural and right for a Frenchman to talk different from us?  You answer me 
that.” 
     “Is a cat a man, Huck?” 
     “No.” 
     “Well, den, dey ain’t no sense in a cat talkin’ like a man.  Is a cow a man?—er is a cow a cat?” 
     “No, she ain’t either of them.” 
     “Well, den!  Dad blame it, why doan’ he talk like a man?  You answer me dat!” 
     I see it warn’t no use wasting words—you can’t learn a nigger to argue.  So I quit. 
 
     It was a mighty nice family, and a mighty nice house, too…. There was some books too, piled up 
perfectly exact, on each corner of the table.  One was a big family Bible, full of pictures.  One was 
“Pilgrim’s Progress,” about a man that left his family it didn’t say why.  I read considerable in it now and 
then.  The statements was interesting, but tough…. 
     They had pictures hung on the walls—mainly Washingtons and Lafayettes, and battles, and Highland 
Marys, and one called “Signing the Declaration.”  There was some that they called crayons, which one of 
the daughters which was dead made her own self when she was only fifteen years old.  They was different 
from any pictures I ever see before; blacker, mostly, than is common.  One was a woman in a slim black 
dress, belted small under the arm-pits, with bulges like cabbages in the middle of the sleeves, and a large 
black scoop-shovel bonnet with a black veil, and white slim ankles crossed about with black tape, and very 



wee black slippers, like a chisel, and she was leaning pensive on a tombstone on her right elbow, under a 
weeping willow, and her other hand hanging down her side holding a white handkerchief and a reticule, 
and underneath the picture it said “Shall I Never See Thee More Alas.” 
     Another one was a young lady with her hair all combed up straight to the top of her head, and knotted 
there in front of a comb like a chair-back, and she was crying into a handkerchief and had a dead bird 
laying on its back in her other hand with its heels up, and underneath the picture it said “I Shall Never Hear 
Thy Sweet Chirrup More Alas.”  There was one where a young lady was at a window looking up at the 
moon, and tears running down her cheeks, and she had an open letter in one hand with black sealing-wax 
showing on one edge of it, and she was mashing a locket with a chain to it against her mouth, and 
underneath the picture it said “And Art Thou Gone Yes Thou Art Gone Alas.”  These was all nice pictures, 
I reckon, but I didn’t somehow seem to take to them, because if ever I was down a little, they always give 
me the fantods.  Everybody was sorry she died, because she had laid out a lot more of these pictures to do, 
and a body could see by what she had done what they had lost.  But I reckoned, that with her disposition, 
she was having a better time in the graveyard. 
     She was at work on what they said was her greatest picture when she took sick, and every day and every 
night it was her prayer to be allowed to live till she got it done, but she never got the chance.  It was a 
picture of a young woman in a long white gown, standing on the rail of a bridge all ready to jump off, with 
her hair all down her back, and looking up to the moon, with the tears running down her face, and she had 
two arms folded across her breast, and two arms stretched out in front, and two more reaching up towards 
the moon—and the idea was, to see which pair would look best and then scratch out all the other arms; but, 
as I was saying, she died before she got her mind made up, and now they kept this picture over the head of 
the bed in her room, and every time her birthday come they hung flowers on it.  Other times it was hid with 
a little curtain.  The young woman in the picture had a kind of a nice sweet face, but there was so many 
arms it made her look too spidery, seemed to me. 
     This young girl kept a scrap-book when she was alive, and used to paste obituaries and accidents and 
case of patient suffering in it out of the Presbyterian Observer, and write poetry after them out of her own 
head.  It was very good poetry.  This is what she wrote about a boy by the name of Stephen Dowling Bots 
that fell down a well and was drowned…. “They got him out and emptied him; / Alas it was too late; / His 
spirit was gone for to sport aloft / In the realms of the good and great.”  If Emmeline Grangerford could 
make poetry like that before she was fourteen, there ain’t no telling what she could a done by-and-by.  
Buck said she could rattle off poetry like nothing.  She didn’t ever have to stop to think.  He said she would 
slap down a line, and if she couldn’t find anything to rhyme with it she would just scratch it out and slap 
down another one, and go ahead.  She warn’t particular, she could write about anything you choose to give 
her to write about, just so it was sadful.  Every time a man died, or a woman died, or a child died, she 
would be on hand with her “tribute” before he was cold…. 
     Poor Emmeline made poetry about all the dead people when she was alive, and it didn’t seem right that 
there warn’t nobody to make some about her, now she was gone; so I tried to sweat out a verse or two 
myself, but I couldn’t seem to make it go, somehow. 
 
     Next Sunday we all went to church, about three mile, everybody a-horseback.  The men took their guns 
along, so did Buck, and kept them between their knees or stood them handy against the wall.  The 
Shepherdsons done the same.  It was pretty ornery preaching—all about brotherly love, and such-like 
tiresomeness; but everybody said it was a good sermon, and they all talked it over going home, and had 
such a powerful lot to say about faith, and good works, and free grace, and preaforedestination, and I don’t 
know what all, that it did seem to me to be one of the roughest Sundays I had run across yet…. [Afterward] 
there warn’t anybody at the church, except maybe a hog or two, for there warn’t any lock on the door, and 
hogs likes a puncheon floor in summer-time because it’s cool.  If you notice, most folks don’t go to church 
only when they’ve got to; but a hog is different.   
 
      
       
 
 
      
      
      



 
 
      
 
 
 
               
 
  
 
      


